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LIHEAP Receives Highest Funding in Program’s History
The Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) is the largest federal energy 
assistance program in the United States and forms an important component of the social 
safety net for low-income households. The 2006 LIHEAP budget was finalized in the 
spring of 2006, when President Bush signed into law S.2320/Public Law 109-204. The law 
reallocated $1 billion in mandatory funds appropriated for LIHEAP for FY 2007 and made 
the funds available for FY 2006, with half or $500 million distributed under a new block 
grant formula and the other $500 million distributed as emergency contingency funds.  
The additional funds result in a total of $3.1 billion, LIHEAP’s highest funding ever.  
The importance of additional funding for LIHEAP to attain a minimum threshold is credited in part 
to research by Mark Kaiser, CES associate profesor, and Allan Pulsipher, CES executive director.

The manner in which LIHEAP funds are allocated to states remains a contentious issue.  
The distribution of funds among states is not proportionate to the need for assistance based 
on commonly accepted standards of fairness, with states in the northeast and midwest 
receiving more, and states in the south and west less than they should. In their paper, 
“Concerns over the Allocation Methods Employed in the U.S. Low-Income Home Energy 
Assistance Program,” published in the journal Interfaces, Kaiser and Pulsipher shed light on 
the history of the formula, the inequities inherent in the distribution, and how to proceed 
in the future, concluding that, as Congress considers future reauthorizations of LIHEAP, 
it has three options: 1) fully implement the intent of the 1984 reform of the program; 2) 
acknowledge that LIHEAP is primarily a heating assistance program and adopt a heating-
only formula to distribute LIHEAP funding; or 3) significantly increase LIHEAP funding. 

The history of LIHEAP appropriations does not imply that the reforms incorporated in the 
1984 legislation should be thwarted; it implies that Congress should remove or reduce the 
legislative provisions that have produced the unintended result. Fully implementing the 
1984 reform can be accomplished by removing the trigger appropriation, reducing the 
threshold to $1 billion or less, or funding LIHEAP in excess of $3 billion.

CES Participates in MMS Information Transfer Meetings 
CES faculty and researchers participated in MMS’s 34th Annual Information Transfer 
Meetings (ITM) held in New Orleans in January. The meetings bring together researchers 
examining a wide range of physical science, engineering, industry trends, and economic 
issues impacting offshore oil and gas activities. CES gave four presentations summarizing 
recent and ongoing research on industry-related offshore issues.

Kristi Darby, CES research associate, summarized the Center’s ongoing work on liquefied 
natural gas (LNG) development along the Gulf of Mexico (GOM). She outlined the existing, 
pending, and proposed LNG regasification facilities, the need for these facilities, and the 
ongoing challenges and implications for the GOM region. David Dismukes, CES professor 
and associate director, summarized the ongoing work examining energy infrastructure 
development along the GOM and the impacts experienced during Hurricanes Katrina 
and Rita. Mark Kaiser talked about idle structures in the GOM and summarized statistics 
describing their current inventory. Wumi Iledare, CES professor, discussed preliminary results 
from a recently completed study. He reviewed measures of competition and performance in 
lease sales and development since 1983 by firm type and size, water depth, lease type and 
size, and bidding structure in the U.S. GOM outer continental shelf. 





Page �

Please join us for the Department of the Interior’s Minerals Management Service 

Earth Day Media Event
“MMS Affirms Support of Coastal Restoration throughout the Gulf Coast States”

Speaker: Walter Cruickshank, Deputy Director, Minerals Management Service 

Monday, April 16, 2007 at 1:30 p.m. 
Woods Auditorium 

LSU Center for Energy Studies 
Energy, Coast and Environment Building

Goddard Participates in PEMEX Radial Drilling 
Technology Project
In September 2006, Don Goddard, representing PTTC, and partners from Houston’s 
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Chacko J. John

Iledare Named President-Elect of U.S. Association for 
Energy Economics 
Wumi O. Iledare, CES professor and adjunct professor of international petroleum economics 
in the Craft & Hawkins Department of Petroleum Engineering, has been named president-
elect of the U.S. Association for Energy Economics (USAEE) for 2007. He will serve as 
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Baumann, Kavanaugh Retire

In fall 2006, Robert Baumann, director of Research and Development, and Barbara 
Kavanaugh, director of Data and Information Services, retired from LSU. Both had been 
with CES since 1982. 

Kavanaugh’s duties through the years were too numerous to name, but among them 
were the supervision of the Center’s energy information collection, the input of energy 
related statistics, and reporting of information upon request to energy policy makers and 
researchers. She co-authored two statistical reports titled Energy Overview and Analyses 
1993, 1995, and Bibliography of U. S. Government Bibliographies. Kavanaugh was first 
a research associate for the Center and later served as general librarian. She has a B.S. 
(Education) from Louisiana Tech University and a M.L.S. (Library Science) from LSU. 

Robert Baumann began his career working on environmental issues at LSU’s Center for 
Wetland Resources before becoming the executive director of the Center in 1988. He 
served in that capacity through December 1995. From 1995-1999, he directed all energy 
programs. He is the author of more than 40 articles on energy and environmental topics. 
Baumann has served as technical advisor to the Governor’s Energy Commission under 
Governors Foster, Edwards, and Roemer. He has served as a consultant on energy policy 
legislation to the legislatures of five other states and several foreign countries. In addition to 
his energy work, he has performed government relations duties for the University System 
and continues to do so in retirement. 

Barnett Joins CES Staff
CES welcomes research associate Michelle L. Barnett. After working seven years as an 
actuary, Barnett chose to apply her experience in math and statistics to the energy industry, 
working as an  in mate3BT1_oience in math and statistics to isearch associate for the Center and l4en yL37o
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The Center for Energy Studies 
conducts, encourages, and 

facilitates research and 
analysis to address energy-
related problems or issues 

affecting Louisiana’s economy, 
environment, and citizenry. 
Whether conducted by its 

staff or by others it supports, 
the Center’s goal is to provide 

a balanced, objective, and 
timely treatment of issues 
with potentially important 

consequences for Louisiana.

Center for Energy Studies
Energy, Coast & Environment Building
Baton Rouge, LA  70803
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Visit www.enrg.lsu.edu to read 
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